S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th March 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Ms D Scott, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mr B Clapham, Mr A Evans, Rev D Tate, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds.
APOLOGIES: Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr D Murphy. 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th February 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Evans, with two abstentions all other members agreed and they were signed by the Chairman.
Extra-ordinary Parish Council Minutes of 25th February 2013, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Hofmeister, seconded by Mr Evans, with two abstentions all other members agreed and they were signed by the Chairman.

Extra-ordinary Parish Council Minutes of 4th March 2013, with three minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Evans, with one abstention all other members agreed and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Murphy: No report. 
Borough Councillor Nockolds said that the Leisure Trust had sorted out Pensions and the Government had been changing Business Rates. She explained that the Borough Council had put a lot of work in to create a Leisure Charity Company which would enable savings to be made on rates. It was said that the company should be up and running by July 2014.
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the King John Cup, which is worth an estimated £3.5 million. She stated that the Sainsbury’s Centre in Norwich had come to look at the cup and would like to take it to Norwich for people to look at. She said that in the future the cup may encourage visitors to come to Kings Lynn
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Cllr Nockolds said that Hospital Funding has been given to assist with alleviating traffic problems with cars wishing to turn left onto Queen Elizabeth Way. She explained that the West Norfolk Partnership had already removed some hedges to increase the visibility. She stated that the work would cost in the region of £300,000 with the money coming from the Hospital Trust, West Norfolk Partnership and the Community.

REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 6th March 2013. He referred to the circulated minutes and said that Mrs Curtis from the South Wootton Pre-school had attended the meeting to make enquiries regarding the Pre-school applying for a Lottery Grant to provide a safe play surface for the children. It was explained that it is likely that the Pre-school may be awarded up to £10,000 of Lottery funding.  Along with the safety surface the Pre-school would like to purchase a large shading canopy for the play area, a replacement fence for the back perimeter, a covered sandpit and possibly a seating area such as a wooden gazebo.  Mr Narborough stated that the Assets Committee were happy with the proposal, however wished Mrs Curtis to check with the Lottery Fund that there are no restricting conditions.
Mr Narborough stated that Mrs Curtis had written a letter confirming that the Pre-school would have to have a five year lease of the Village Hall.

Members stated that the Pre-school had occupied the Village Hall for 30 years. It was said that if a future extension was proposed for the Village Hall, ample space would be available without affecting the play area. After further brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should allow the Pre-school to go ahead with their Lottery Grant request to provide the safety surface and equipment suggested; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.
Mr Narborough explained that a request had also been received from the Pre-school to reinstate their Display Board. It was said that in the past the Pre-school had Display Boards on the walls inside the Village Hall, however, when the Village Hall was renovated, the boards were removed. 

Mr Narborough informed members that the Women’s Institute had also made a request to place a Notice Board inside the entrance to the Village Hall. It was said that the Women’s Institute had been given some money in memory of a past member.

Mr Narborough said that the Assets Committee were concerned regarding the siting of the Display boards and felt that as the Village Hall is hired out for various functions, such as Weddings and Anniversary parties, the walls should be kept plain. It was said that if Display boards are allowed, cream coloured blinds should be fitted to cover them when necessary.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that a discussion had taken place and it was proposed that the Women’s Institute could purchase a Display board, if they were happy to share it with the Community. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted the Women’s Institute regarding the suggestion; however they felt that purchasing a board to share with the Community would be an inappropriate use of the money and wished to revert to their original request for a Notice Board solely for the use of the Women’s institute.  
Members felt that individual requests from different groups could not be accommodated as a precedent may be set for other local groups to make similar requests. 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had made enquiries into the costs of Display Boards and said that felt boards, size 6ft x 4ft in blue, green, red or grey with an Aluminium trim can be purchased on a special offer of £68 each.

After further brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two identical blue Display Boards, one for use by the Pre-school and the other for use by the Community, along with two suitable cream coloured blinds, this was seconded by Rev Tate, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Mrs Cornwell explained that along with a Notice board the Women’s Institute had also put in a request via Mr Walker for either two Memorial Chairs with arms or for trees to be placed in the Village Hall grounds. Members felt that there is adequate space for two trees and that this was the most preferable choice. Mr Price proposed that the Women’s Institute may purchase two memorial trees of the same type as what is currently planted and plant them with plaques in the gaps in the Village Hall Car Park, this was seconded by Rev Tate with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough explained that the Village Hall Structural Surveys are overdue and confirmed that he had spoken to a local Structural Engineer, Mr Bob Murray who had provided quotes to carry out the necessary Surveys at both the Village Hall and the Parish Office. It was said that to carry out a Structural Survey at the Village Hall the cost would be £425 and at the Parish Office an extra £275. Members felt that the quotes were similar to what the Parish Council had paid in the past; however felt that a reference should be sought.  After brief discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Murray should carry out the Structural Surveys at the Village Hall and the Parish Office subject to confirmation of his professional credentials and confirmation that Insurances are held; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Finally, Mr Narborough spoke regarding the wild flower area, near to Low Road under the Village Sign. It was said that in the summer, the grasses grow quite 
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tall, look very untidy and obstruct the views of the Green. After discussion, to 
confirm that very few wild flowers grow in the area, it was felt that a letter should be written to South Wootton in Bloom to request that they take back their proposal of two cuts per year. Mr Hofmeister proposed that a letter should be sent to South Wootton in Bloom to request that the Parish Council cut the area at the end of May when the spring bulbs have died down and then for the area to be looked after by strimming thereafter, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held, however wished to inform Members that an extra £107.16 had been received from E-On for the feed-in tariff for the month of February. Members felt that the Solar Panels were performing very well. 
Planning – Mr Evans said that one meeting had been held and everything was as per the circulated Minutes. 

Mr Price spoke regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and provided a background of the situation so far. He confirmed that around 460 Questionnaires had been returned, being a response rate of slightly over 25%. He said that the questionnaires would now be analysed by the Project Group.

Mr Price informed members that the Project Group has now expanded to include the various local volunteers with expertise who had kindly offered their assistance to help. Mr Price said that it is hoped that analysis of the Questionnaires would hopefully be near complete by the end of the month.

Mr Price stated that Mr Clapham had kindly offered once again to collate the information and produce pie charts to clearly show the findings. It was said that the Project Group would then start to produce the draft Neighbourhood Plan.
Policy – No meeting held.
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – See attached Report. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that the Ofsted Inspection had been postponed until into the next Academic Year. It was said that this was reasonable due to the expected arrival of Mr Rice, the new Head teacher.
Mr Smallwood confirmed that Science Week would be taking place the week commencing the 18th March with interesting activities for the children.

Mrs Gotts informed members that South Wootton Junior School had entered a Public Speaking competition and was pleased to report that the school had won. 

-173-

Comment was made that the school is eager to set up an after school Gardening Club. It was said that one member of staff is particularly keen to get something up and running. Mr Price stated that at present children are allowed to help with the school garden on Tuesdays and Thursdays.

Rev Tate asked if there was any way to chart the progress of South Wootton pupils through in to the Secondary schools. It was said that the Head teacher at the South Wootton Junior School would be able to contact the Secondary School Head teachers and ask how pupils are doing and what progress they are making.  
Borough Councillor Nockolds informed members that performance across the Borough is low; she stated that the Borough Council has invested in working with Head teachers to get pupils interested and working harder. 

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough referred to the circulated notes from Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council and stated that a meeting had taken place on Monday 11th March 2013 to discuss the points raised. Mr Narborough explained that Mr Jordan, Mr Price, Mrs Cornwell, Mrs Kirby and himself had got together to look at the notes and make various comments (marked in red) It was confirmed that all members had read through the notes and the comments made. Mr Narborough asked if there was anything left out or perhaps anything that needed to be added. It was said that once members are happy with the comments made, a copy would be sent to Mrs Wymer the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council and a meeting would be arranged with the two Parish Council Chairmen, two members from each Parish Council and the Clerks from both Parish Councils. It was suggested that the meeting could be arranged for 25th March 2013. 

Mr Narborough added that the Wootton Park Association AGM is scheduled for 26th March 2013; however it was thought that it is likely to be postponed.
Mr Price went through the notes from Mr Milne, section by section and all members discussed fully the points raised and subsequent comments made. With all members happy, Mr Price proposed that the document with the comments highlighted in red should be sent to Mrs Wymer the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council and a subsequent meeting arranged this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention; all other members were in favour.

Finally, Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Charity Event which Mr Philip Gray wishes to hold in aid of help the Heroes on Wootton Park from 14th to 16th June 2013. She confirmed that clarification of a few points had been received. She said that 30% of the profits would go to the charity and that Mr Gray had 
confirmed that he would be responsible for any damage caused and for the collection of litter. It was said that in the event of bad weather the event would be 
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cancelled. Mrs Cornwell stated that she had contacted Mrs Wymer to update North Wootton Parish Council with the information she had received.  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that North Wootton Parish Council had discussed the request, and read out an e-mail received from Mrs Wymer stating that they were reluctant to agree to it. Members were happy with the further information which had been obtained; however felt that the matter could be discussed further on Monday 25th March 2013.
Comment was made that the Wootton Park Committee had been delegated the power to make decisions. It was felt that ratification should only be for financial decisions. 

South Wootton in Bloom – No report. 
CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
Mr Price referred to the March Newsletter and stated that it had been produced to inform residents regarding the Parish Assembly which is scheduled for Friday 12th April at 7pm.
It was said that the Newsletter also contains a small piece regarding the current position of the Neighbourhood Plan and the Local Development Framework.

After discussion, and an amendment to the end paragraph, Burglaries, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter was correct; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.
ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

360
Magpie Security       
Lock for Cleaning Cupboard V Hall        
19.28
361
BCKLWN
     

Printing of N Plan Questionnaires
         418.78
362
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance – March    441.00
         

363
Roythorne & Son Ltd
Fuel – Feb 13


           47.84
364
E-On



Street Lighting Supply – February
         556.42
Bank balances as at 28.2.2013
Community Account
    32,088.04
Stepsaver a/c
    14,215.45  
Treasury Deposit                                           135,000.00
Total                                                           £ 181,303.49
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.10pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 9th April 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
9th  April 2013                                                                                Chairman
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